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www.axmouthparishcouncil.co.uk 

A meeting of Axmouth Parish Council was held on Wednesday 20 June 2012, at 7pm at Axmouth Village Hall.

Minutes
Those present:

Cllr Carol Rapley (Chair) 

Cllr Paul Britton 

 Cllr Irene Harrison


Cllr Ken Steven


Cllr Morag Steven

In attendance: Annie Dallaway, Clerk and Cllr Jim Knight (DCC)
The Councillors were summoned to attend a meeting of the Axmouth Parish Council to discuss the following matters.

1. Apologies were received and acknowledged from Cllr Crescy Cannan, Cllr Alan Harrison, Cllr Keith Lawes, Cllr Emily McIvor and Cllr Ian Thomas (EDDC).
2. The Minutes of the Parish Council Annual General Meeting and Parish Council meeting held on 16 May and the Parish Council (Planning) Meeting held on 11 June 2012 were approved and signed.
11 June 2012/3a The Clerk reported that the owner of the Axe Campsite is happy to meet informally with the Chairman and other representatives of the Council to discuss the possibility of extending the opening hours of the camp site shop over the winter.  The Clerk will schedule a meeting and liaise with councillors to confirm which representatives will attend.  ACTION: CLERK.  Councillors agreed that it would be useful to put a sign on the door of the Village Hall shed to inform local residents that the camp site shop is open to the public.
3. Declarations of Interests – none declared
4. Police Report There were no representatives of Devon & Cornwall Constabulary present at the meeting.  The Clerk reported that there had been one crime for Axmouth during May 2012 – theft from a motor vehicle.  
5. Public Forum There were no members of the public present at the meeting.

6. EDDC Chairman’s Summer Tea Party – 18 August An invitation has been received to this event for the Chairman and an “unsung hero” from the community.  Councillors agreed that this would be a worthy tribute for David Trezise.  Cllr Rapley advised that she was unavailable on this date but would ask Cllr Cannan to attend if possible and also approach David Trevise to confirm his availability.  ACTION CHAIRMAN
7. To accept reports and agree actions on Highway matters

a)  Maintenance items
Brook maintenance – a letter has been received from the Environment Agency confirming that the EA has no responsibility for the brook but suggesting that as DCC has maintained the brook in the past the Local Authority either owns it or is responsible for keeping it clear.  The Clerk will forward the letter to Cllr Knight for him to clarify the matter.  ACTION CLERK/CLLR KNIGHT
Part-night street lighting policy – consultation has already taken place regarding this matter.

Pot holes – the Cllr Rapley reported that the pothole at Glenwater Close had been reported to Highways.
Kerb in Church Street – the kerb outside Little Thatch has received a temporary repair and a more permanent repair will take place in due course.  Councillors noted that as a result of the bollards in place at this site, the brewery lorries are now delivering into the Harbour Inn Car Park.  The Clerk will write to the brewery to request that all future deliveries take place into the car park to avoid further damage to the pavement and to diminish the risk of pedestrian accidents.  ACTION CLERK
30 mph signs – Cllr Knight will look into the missing signs.  ACTION CLLR KNIGHT
b) Traffic Mitigation Study

Cllr Rapley reported that DCC was still awaiting the speed data for the Traffic Mitigation Study.  Councillors expressed concern about the delay and Cllr Knight agreed to follow up and confirm the date of adjudication.  ACTION CLLR KNIGHT
c) Traffic Group reports

Traffic counts took place in May and the data demonstrates a significant increase in the volume of traffic.  
8. Planning.

a) To consider new planning applications. 
 Bindon Manor, Stepps Lane, Axmouth 12/1257/VAR – variation of condition 2 to allow retention of bungalow for use as annexe
The Council objected to this variation of the planning condition and considered that the original condition should stand.  However, if the Planning Authority is minded to approve the variation in the light of the special circumstances, the Parish Council would expect S106 money to be available as there would be an additional dwelling on the site.
4 Hillside, Axmouth 12/1253/FUL – retention of decking area

The Council has no objection to this application.
Stepps House, Stepps Lane, Axmouth 12/0768/FUL – replacement of planning permission
The Council has no objection to this application to replace an extant planning permission in order to extend the time limit for implementation.
A further application has been received after the agenda was published for Axe Vale Canoe Club 12/1385/FUL.  An additional meeting will be scheduled week commencing 2 July, for the Council to consider this application. 
b) Planning Correspondence etc.

Notice of an Appeal Hearing has been received for Land at 8 Higher Axmouth – the appeal was dismissed.
c) EDDC Village Boundary Review.  As part of the Village Development Boundary Review process, EDDC is inviting parishes to identify possible sites for development for the new housing allocated to villages through the Local Plan.  Axmouth has a housing allocation of 10 new homes.  Councillors proposed five potential development sites within the village and agreed to prioritise affordable housing within the allocation.  The Clerk will write to the relevant landowners to update them regarding the Village Boundary Review process and to inform them of the sites the Parish Council has identified as being potentially suitable for development.  Landowners will be encouraged to submit sites on a Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment form if the sites are considered to be available for development.  The Clerk will also respond formally to EDDC by the 29 June deadline.   ACTION CLERK
d) Neighbourhood Plan – to clarify need and action as appropriate

The Parish Council reiterated that they would like to produce a Neighbourhood Plan if EDDC was able to allocate the funding.  Councillors expressed interest in attending future workshops and training sessions regarding the process.  The Clerk will clarify whether an application to designate a neighbourhood has been completed for Axmouth.  Councillors also expressed interest in working in partnership with other local parishes to collectively produce a Neighbourhood Plan.  ACTION CLERK 
9. To accept reports and agree actions from the following:
a) County Councillor Cllr Knight reported that there would be £1000 available for capital projects from the DCC Locality Budget which must be spent by the end of December 2012.  Projects for consideration include a village marquee and a new footbridge.  This will be an agenda item for the July meeting.  
b) East Devon District Councillor Cllr Thomas was not in attendance at the meeting.
c) Parish Councillors Cllr Rapley provided a report from the Seaton Regeneration Board Meeting.
d) Parish Clerk The Clerk suggested that it would be useful to review current meeting procedures – see Appendix to the minutes for full details.  Discussion took place regarding the need for broadband at the Village Hall to use the Planning online system effectively to view applications at meetings.  The Clerk will research options and feedback to the July meeting.  Review of Standing Orders will be an agenda item for the July meeting.
10. Financial Matters 

a) The financial statement to 29 May was received and accepted.
b) Cheques required

672 C Cannan
 
£  30.54
Reimburse stationery expenses

673 M Thomas

£  80.00
Internal audit fee

674 C Miltenburg

£  30.00
Reimburse laptop MOT

675 C Rapley

£    8.20
Reimburse p/copying 

676 M Stevens

£200.00
Reimburse cost of Jubilee mugs
c) The Clerk will set up bank standing orders for the payment of her salary and the quarterly internal transfer of money to the Burial Ground account.
d) The Clerk highlighted the new EDDC/DCC Parishes Together Fund which offers £1.10p per electorate and is to be used by parishes working together.  This will be an agenda item for the July meeting.
11. To review and agree actions on the following Village Projects

a) Jubilee celebrations The Parish Council approved an amendment to the minute from 18 April 2012 10b) approving a £200 grant to the Village Hall in support of the Jubilee celebrations (specifically for a band to play at the event).  As a result of successful community fundraising, the grant was not needed and the £200 approved by the Parish Council for Jubilee celebrations, has subsequently been spent on Jubilee mugs.  There have been requests for 30 mugs for children to date and the remainder will be sold.  Discussion took place regarding the purchase of a plaque for the trees.  Cllr K Stevens reported that when the Jubilee Committee accounts have been finalised it will be possible to clarify whether there is sufficient funds for the purchase of a plaque.  
b) Community Day This will take place on 14 July.  Posters will be displayed around the village.  Councillors were encouraged to forward suitable jobs to Cllr M Stevens.  The Official Opening of the Viewing Platform will take place at 4pm (Cllr Knight to cut the ribbon) followed by the BBQ at 4.30pm.  Cllrs Cannan and Lawes are co-ordinating the Official Opening ceremony.  
c) War Memorial Mike Clement has provided significant evidence that the Charles Ernest Bole of Axmouth is the same Charles Bole killed in France.  The Clerk will obtain a quote for the addition of a new panel to the memorial.  ACTION CLERK
d) Telephone Kiosk Cllr K Stevens will source some appropriate paint – this will be a job for the Community Day.  A working party will be set up to look into the future use of the kiosk.
e) Jubilee Walk project No report available. 

12. To review and agree actions on the following Village Amenities

a) Viewing Platform A report and updated budget produced by Cllr Cannan had been circulated prior to the meeting.  The interpretation board will not be installed by the Official Opening but a mock up should be available.  Councillors agreed that it would be useful to level the pathway between the brook and the gravel path in order that it can be mowed in future.  This will be a job for the Autumn. 

b) Village Hall The Clerk advised that the stage, lighting and sound system was not included on the Parish Council’s asset register or on the all risks schedule within the Parish Council’s insurance policy.  Cllr K Stevens will confirm replacement value costs of the equipment to enable the Clerk to obtain an insurance quote. 

ACTION CLLR K STEVENS/CLERK
c)  Burial Ground extension A letter has been received from Axmouth Parish Church PCC advising that a pedestrian path is possible if a portion of the wall is recessed.  Friends of Axmouth Parish Church will assess the work required to expose the wall.  Cllr Rapley will update John Underwood regarding recent developments.  ACTION CHAIRMAN
d)  Playground Cllrs Rapley and McIvor will attend the AGM on 2 July.
The bike rack and the swing could be installed at the playground on Community Day.  
e)  Benches & picnic tables Nothing to report
f)  Axmouth Relief Map Councillors were keen to explore the possibility of the map being mounted on the rear wall of the Church.
13. Correspondence – see Appendix A to the Agenda.  Items received since the agenda circulated:

· DCC Winter Service Review/Parish Council questionnaire - the Clerk will forward to the Snow Warden.  ACTION CLERK
· Email from EDDC re draft Code of Conduct – this will be an agenda item for July.

· Invitation to Axe Yacht Club President’s Lunch. Cllr Rapley will RSVP – Cllr M Stevens to attend.  ACTION CHAIRMAN
14. Date of the next Parish Council meeting Wednesday, 18 July 2012.

The meeting ended at 9.20pm
Date: ...........................................

Chairman: .........................................................
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